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MINUTES OF THE 54th MARLANT LMRC

MEETING HELD 1330 HOURS, 31 MARCH 2010

ADMIRAL’S CONFERENCE ROOM, 6TH FLOOR, D201
In Attendance  

Chairperson: 

RAdm P.A. Maddison, Comd MARLANT 

Co-Chairperson:
Mr. Tom Spindler, Labour Relations Officer, Maritimes Region, CMSG

Attendees/Members:
Ms. Kathy Banfield, A/DCHRSC(A)

Capt (N) Stuart Moors, ACOS P&T

Capt (N) John Newton, BComd

Mr. Dave Eisenhaur, FHRBM


Mr. Terry Kiley, VP UNDE NS

Mr. Lorne Brown, President FGDTLC(E)

Cdr. Bob Thompson, ACOS IM




Mr. Milt Issacs, CEO ACFO




Mr. Everett Scott – A/ President Halifax Branch, PIPSC


Mr. Tom Denault, President, FGDCA


Ms. Robin MacKay, Senior Labour Relations Officer, CHRSC(A)


Ms. Sue Paterson, representing EAPM


Mr. Roger Barakett, representing CO FMFCS

Guest:


Ms. Carol Lee Giffin, FESO

Recording Secretary:
Ms. Marilyn Earle, FHRA

Regrets:

Capt (N) Bill Woodburn, COS 
Capt (N) Gilles Haines, CO FMFCS
Ms. Trish MacNeil,EAPM

I
INTRODUCTORY REMARKS

1.
Mr. Tom Spindler, labour co-chair, opened the meeting at 13:35.  

2.
During his opening comments, RAdm Maddison indicated he was happy to be back at work in MARLANT following his responsibilities with a recent Board of Inquiry.  RAdm Maddison thanked all for their support to Commodore Norman, COS, and the entire N00 team during his absence.  In addition, he expressed his thanks to all personnel involved in enabling HMCS Halifax and HMCS Athabaskan to depart for Haiti within 48 hours.  He indicated his pride in the work of all personnel involved across the entire formation.

3.
RAdm Maddison indicated the activities planned to celebrate the Canadian Naval Centennial (CNC) are quite comprehensive and exciting, and they reflect the support of 100 years of service by the entire DND team.  Activities will begin 4th May with HMCS Fredericton’s return and the Freedom of the City.  Her Royal Majesty, Queen Elizabeth II, will be in attendance for the International Fleet Review at the end of June.  This event will include 30 ships and a flypass by the Snowbirds and F18 Hornets.  

4.
Members were advised by RAdm Maddison that budget allocations were due today (31st March) and although no details have yet been received, the signals are clear.  There will be cuts and capability will be affected.  He indicated his intention of continuing a deliberate, open, and transparent consultative process so that solutions are developed together.  He further advised that no sudden decisions would be made and there would be minimal adverse impact on the workforce.

5.
RAdm Maddison commented on the current “Strategic Review” that requires the identification of 10% of budgets for potential reallocation.  Although reinvestment had originally been considered as an alternative approach, it would appear this is no longer an option.  Decision briefs are being prepared for the various levels, including the Deputy Minister and Minister of National Defence.  The Minister will be briefing Treasury Board on DND’s proposed approach sometime in the fall.

6.
Upon his departure during this APS, RAdm Maddison will become Assistant CMS, working directly for VAdm Dean McFadden, former Commander of MARLANT.  RAdm Maddison informed members of a number of anticipated senior appointments.  These included the promotion of Cmdre Dave Gardam into the N00 position, the move of Cmdre Hickey to the MARLANT fleet, the promotion and posting of Cdr Darren Granier to N1, and the posting of Capt(N) Richard Gravel to FMFCS.  He advised the change of command for his position would occur 6th August.

7.  
Mr. Spindler thanked everyone for attending and advised he recently had the good fortune of being invited by Mr. Jim Stewart, DCHRSC(A) to participate in a panel discussion at Dalhousie University’s School of Public Administration.  Following the panel discussion, a number of students informed Mr. Stewart they had changed their opinion regarding union and management approaches.  Mr. Spindler shared his opinion that the MLMRC meetings personify trust between labour and management and RAdm Maddison’s willingness to share and discuss difficult topics has contributed greatly to this.  Mr. Spindler expressed his thanks to RAdm Maddison and indicated N00 would be missed when he’s posted this summer.

II
REVIEW OF MLMRC ACTION MATRIX & 53rd MLMRC MINUTES 

8.
In responding to Mr. Spinder’s request for identification of errors or omissions in the previous minutes, Mr. Kiley indicated the phrase “grievance training” at para 10f on Page 2 was in error.  After some discussion, it was ageed this should be changed to reflect “Grievance Trend Analysis” and the subject of item three on the Action Required Matrix should also be amended to reflect this change.  Secretarial Note:  Necessary changes made.
9.
Mr. Eisenhaur led a discussion of the items on the Action Required Matrix.  In commenting on Item one (MARLANT Strategic Framework Outreach Proposal), Capt(N) Moors indicated he and Capt(N) Newton were meeting later in the day to discuss the final language for the Outreach Proposal.  Capt(N) Moors further commented that outreach programs are institutionalized within MARLANT and a number of MARLANT civilian and military personnel had participated in a Junior Achievement event the previous day at Graham Creighton and Astral Drive junior high schools.

10.
In regard to item two (MARLANT Strategic Framework Communication), Mr. Eisenhaur indicated this should be moved to the Actioned Items Matrix as a pamphlet outlining MARLANT’s Strategic Framework had been developed and communicated to all levels in the organization. Secretarial Note:  Item moved to Actioned Items Matrix.

11.
Ms. Robin MacKay addressed item 3 (Grievance Trend Analysis) by advising the working group had met in late February and mentioned that an analysis would be conducted to identify any particular trends within that area.  Data collected would be assessed and the results brought back to the working group and reported upon at a future MLMRC meeting.  Ms. MacKay also provided a numerical overview of outstanding and resolved labour relations and classification grievances from 2006 to 2010.   She mentioned that HR will be starting to work on bringing closure to some of the long-standing unresolved labour relations grievances and asked for support from both management and labour to work collaboratively in this regard.

12.
Members were advised that the MARLANTORD on Long Service Awards (Item four) had been amended and submitted for signature.  This would ensure those members with 35 years or more service would receive their award from the Commander of MARLANT, while those awards for lesser years of service would be awarded by unit COs.  RAdm Maddison indicated that three “35 year” awards had been awarded earlier in the day.  

13.
Regarding item five, Staffing, Mr. Eisenhaur indicated he would be providing the labour leaders with a copy of the Strategic Intake Plan (SIP) for their review during the following week. He further indicated the SIP covers a three-year period and it should be noted the bulk of the anticipated vacancies for staffing are in the first year (215) while MARLANT currently averages an attrition rate of 120 civilian personnel annually.  Secretarial Note:  SIP promulgated by Mr. Eisehnaur.

14.
Mr. Lorne Brown suggested the Action Matrix review should be identified as a separate standing agenda item for future meetings.  Action:  Ms. Earle

III
EMPLOYMENT EQUITY (EE) UPDATE

15.
Mr. Eisenhaur commented briefly on each of the upcoming events as reflected on Page 1 of the attached EE Report.  In response to a query from Capt(N) Newton, it was indicated the “Women Leading in Defence Conference” scheduled for 20-21 April in Halifax is sponsored by The Canadian Defence Academy.  RAdm Maddison will be providing opening comments.

16.
Discussion ensued regarding the Mi’kmaq Pow Wow scheduled for the Halifax Commons on 25-28 June, the same timeframe as DND Family Days and activities surrounding the CNC.  RAdm Maddison stressed the importance of the participation of MARLANT personnel at all the events.

17.
Capt(N) Newton expressed his praise for Linda Moore, EE Manager, her staff, and those who assisted in the combined International Women’s Day and International Day for the Elimination of Racial Discrimination event held on 24 March.  RAdm Maddison indicated it was an extraordinary event and Judge Linda Carvery was an incredibly inspirational speaker. The significant effort required to conduct such an amazing event was recognized.  

18.
Mr. Isaacs commented that he had been unaware of the event.  Ensuing discussion indicated that publicity for these events was difficult, but the MARLANT Community Bulletin Board and the MCCAN network were utilized.  Mr. Eisenhaur indicated he would discuss the creation of a distribution list to include members of the MLMRC with Mrs. Moore. Action:  Mr. Eisenhaur

IV
EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM MANAGER’S (EAPM) REPORT 

19.
Ms. Sue Paterson reviewed the discussion points on pages one and two of the previously provided EAPM Report.  In referring to the RA training that had taken place 15-26 March in Halifax, Ms. Paterson advised the training consisted of 30 modules with two days being devoted to Suicide Intervention, a critical component of the training.  Ms. Paterson further advised the newly-trained RAs felt comfortable in their new roles as a result of their training.  

20.
In reviewing the activities of EAP Week, it was noted the EAP Open House tentatively scheduled for May 4th would conflict with the CNC “Freedom of the City” on that date.  Ms. Paterson indicated an alternate date would be chosen for the EAP Open House event. Secretarial Note:  EAP activities have been rescheduled to the week of May 10th-14th and the date of the Open House will be promulgated in the near future.  

21.
RAdm Maddison indicated that the EAP Champion, Cmdre Andy Smith is being promoted to Chief of Military Personnel and this bodes well for the EAP program.  Mr. Denault indicated Cmdre    Smith is a great asset as the EAP Champion.  Mr. Denault thanked everyone involved in MARLANT’s stepping up to offer RA training when corporate wasn’t able to do so.  He indicated the training was exceptional and he particularly wished to thank Ms. Trish MacNeil, Ms Sue Paterson, Mr. Dave Eisenhaur, and Mr. Bill Davidson for their efforts in bringing the training to Halifax.  Mr. Kiley indicated that he had received positive comments on the training from Mr. Mark Miller from UNDE Pacific region. UNDE recognizes the value of the training and all executives participate.

V.
ENVIRONMENTAL ILLNESS

22.
Capt(N) Newton indicated a broad policy on environmental illness was being created for the Formation and would cover environmental triggers such as tobacco, asbestos, varying scents, and the Duty to Accommodate.  He advised there is no national policy within DND and limited policy in other federal government departments.  The new policy (which is in the form of a directive) was provided to the MLMRC members in early February for review.  Feedback received was incorporated into the draft directive and provided to members prior to this meeting.

23.
The draft policy/directive would be issued to units under the ACOS Mat’s signature and be available on the Formation Safety and Environment (FSE) website.  FSE also has a training package available.  The intent is to obtain additional feedback prior to approval and promulgation.

24.
During the ensuing discussion, Mr. Denault commented the National Health and Safety Policy Committee is grappling with this issue even though there are well documented processes for the Duty to Accommodate and for verifiable health assessments.  He indicated the requirements to be sensitive to individual needs and for an annual verification process.  Ms. Giffin indicated there were some new issues considered in the development of the policy, including multi-tenant buildings and advance notification to all workers of construction modification and the potential for alternate work arrangement during the construction timeframe.  In response to a query from Mr. Isaacs as to whether environmental illness is caused by a building or what is brought into the building, Ms. Giffin indicated it could be either.  As a result of a query from N00 regarding an existing grievance, it was recognized that there are varying chemicals in our workplaces and that although the majority of workers may not be sensitive to them, there are some employees who will be sensitive and each case must be treated individually.

VI
PREVENTION OF VIOLENCE IN THE WORKPLACE

25.
Ms. Giffin advised although there are federal laws regarding violence in the workplace and bullying, currently there is no policy in DND and no national direction in this regard, although it is being worked on at headquarters.  As a result of a complaint to Human Resources and Skills Development Canada (HRSDC), an incident at CFB Halifax was investigated and two Assurances of Voluntary Compliance (AVC) and direction were issued.  Ms. Giffin advised a directive has been developed and she led discussions on a revised Power Point presentation (attached) on the topic.  

26.
One of the items discussed was the proposal to stand up a MARLANT Safety Policy Committee that would consist of labour representatives, a Human Resources specialist, ACOS Mat, and the FSEO.   This approach was deemed to be preferable to having the item on the agenda of 30 JOSH meetings throughout MARLANT.  In responding to a query from Ms. Banfield, it was indicated the MARLANT policy committee would liaise with the National committee for their concurrence with the structure of the committee.

27.
Ms. Giffin indicated that an outside consultant was currently assessing the potential hazards, including violence, and the potential for violence for both MARLANT and MARPAC IAW Part IX and Part XX of the Canada Labour Code.  She further advised that a database is being created for the hazard identification project and all units would be evaluated over the next two to three years.  Information and reference material is contained on the FSE website.

28.
Capt(N) Newton advised that although MARLANT was taking the lead on this initiative, vice headquarters, there was no choice, given the direction received from HRSDC.  He indicated that the MARLANT direction will be from an operational level while the national policy, when available, would be from the strategic level.  MARLANT is keeping headquarters, including CMS and VCDS, informed of their action in this matter.

29.
Mr. Isaacs indicated he would need to discuss with his national office his ability to participate on the MARLANT committee.  Other labour leaders echoed this comment.

30.
Capt(N) Newton indicated Ms. Giffin and her staff had done a great job in this regard.  A thank you was passed on by labour co-chair, Mr. Spindler, and echoed by Capt(N) Newton.  Ms. Giffin provided each MLMRC member with a packet containing the draft directives on Environmental Illness and Violence Prevention in the Workplace, printouts of the FSE web pages on EI/MCS and Workplace Violence Prevention, as well as the printout of changes made to date in the EI/MCS Directive and Prevention of Violence in the Workplace Directive.

VII
GRIEVANCE STATISTICS
31.
Ms. MacKay indicated the presentation of grievance statistics would be a recurring agenda item at the MLMRC meetings. She referred to the previously provided statistics and brought members attention to the stats for 2006, where 17 grievances are still outstanding.  Ms. MacKay indicated she was working with Human Resources Officers, and labour leaders and managers would be approached in an effort to reduce these numbers. A number of potential causes for the high number of outstanding grievances was discussed.  Grievances may be outstanding as a result of interruption for Alternate Dispute Resolution or because labour and management mutually agreed to place a grievance in abeyance.  Events may have subsequently occurred that would result in the grievance being withdrawn, although it is still showing in the tracking system. Mr. Isaacs commented that although time is required to investigate a grievance and to obtain independent information, union’s position is weakened if a grievance is held in abeyance for a lengthy period of time as management has moved on to other issues.  It was anticipated that a “clean-up” in HRMS could potentially reduce the numbers of outstanding grievances.

32.
It was agreed the grievance sub-committee would meet to assess these outstanding grievances and N00 indicated the desire for greater knowledge of the reasons behind the grievances.  Mr. Spindler stated it was incumbent on labour leaders to set realistic expectations for their members, to manage those expectations accordingly, and to say no to members with unreasonable expectations.  Ms. MacKay indicated it is also important for Human Resource and Labour Relations Officers to ask managers if they’ve spoken to their employees about the issue and equally important for labour leaders to ask grievors if they’ve spoken to their manager about the issue.

VIII
ROUND TABLE

33.
Ms. Banfield provided committee members with a report that outlined the current outstanding classification requests that need to be actioned by the CHRSC(A).  She advised that 200 classification actions had been completed since January and it is her intention to regularly update the report on classifications required.  She advised that priority is generally afforded to those positions that have been grieved or where management has requested a review.  This is followed by new positions and those that have an operational impact.  Priority is then given to positions where there are acting situations, where the incumbent may be retiring, or where military positions may be converting to civilian positions.

34.
Mr. Turner enquired whether anticipated changes within MARLANT would also be reflected in MARPAC.  RAdm Maddison indicated a recent strategic planning meeting held in Cornwall confirmed the status quo for the Navy is unsustainable.  There will be a move toward a functional model for the Navy with one coast responsible for force generation and the other for force employment, for example.  A proposal will be sent to the Naval Board within two weeks with an anticipated implementation date during summer of 2011, if approved by senior leadership, including CMS, MND, VCDS, etc.  RAdm Maddison indicated he would provide an update at the next MLMRC meeting.

35.
Mr. Denault expressed his concern regarding the proposed payment for parking and the impact it would have on his members, in particular.  He indicated his desire to have a meeting with N4 Mat.  In response, Capt(N) Newton indicated the requirement to charge individuals for parking was beyond the control of MARLANT as direction has been received from both Treasury Board and NDHQ.  He further advised the federal government has no responsibility to provide parking for its employees and that it is considered a taxable benefit.  Employees will be required to pay fair market value for their parking as assessed by PWGSC, and both military and civilian personnel will be impacted. Direction was expected from ADM Corp Services as early as today and a “tiger team” was being created to address the issue.

36.
Cdr. Thompson acknowledged the presence of Mr. Scott as the PIPSC representative and welcomed him to the MLMRC.  Cdr Thompson advised Mr. Scott was a member of the ACOS IM team and an individual who cares for the welfare of the members he represents.  

37.
Capt(N) Newton indicated MARPAC is also concerned with the pay parking issue and there will be communication between the two formations on its implementation.  He advised the base is under considerable financial pressure with reorganizations in FCE and FLog and a number of internal reviews being conducted with the goal of optimizing scarce resources.  He indicated there is no expectation of salary relief for upcoming pay raises.  Although some civilian positions will remain vacant as individuals retire, the impact is not restricted to civilian personnel, as nineteen commissionaire positions will also be affected by the financial constraints.

38.
Mr. Isaacs indicated the desire for information related to the professional development of the FI community.  He specifically asked to be informed how much money is invested in communication, leadership, and other types of training for FIs as compared to other groups of employees.  Ms. Banfield indicated she would look at obtaining this information for Mr. Isaacs.  Action:  Ms. Banfield
39.
Mr. Isaacs indicated he would be attending a meeting of the Government Operations Committee on 14th April to assess the impact of the latest federal budget.  Mr. Isaacs spoke of a $billion reduction across DND and enquired as to the costs, both nationally and locally, associated with Canada’s return from Afghanistan.   RAdm Maddison indicated the demand from Afghanistan is constant and he couldn’t provide any figures in response to Mr. Isaacs queries.  Mr. Isaacs commented on the costs of upcoming projects such as FELEX and the AORs and wondered about the impact on infrastructure renewal in MARLANT.  

40.
Mr. Eisenhaur advised members he would provide a copy of the recently revised Consultation Framework between The Department of National Defence and Unions representing National Defence Employees.  (Attached.)

41.
Mr. Spindler advised that effective 1st April Ship’s Officers with QHM would be in receipt of a new wage rate equal to their counterparts with the Coast Guard.

42.
RAdm Maddison commented that once again members were able to have frank discussions on sensitive issues and to express varying opinions in a very positive manner.  He suggested a facilitated off-site might be appropriate once again, given the anticipated changes to the MLMRC membership, and asked members to give it some consideration prior to the next meeting.

IX
NEXT MEETING

43.
The next meeting will be held on Friday, 4th June, 2010 at 09:30 in the Admiral’s Conference Room.  The Labour Co-Chairperson for the next meeting will be Mr. Milt Isaacs, ACFO.  
Original signed by
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__________________________


 ___________________________

RAdm P.A. Maddison
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Commander MARLANT/JTFA 
Labour Relations Officer, Canadian Merchant Service Guild
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